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All about the first meeting


 
    


Taking place in Berlin from Sunday, 8th May till Saturday, 14th May 2011

Sunday was an easy day – at least for the German group. Our partners from Vilafranca del Penedès and from Stockholm arrived in the afternoon. That meant for them to have an exciting and tiring Sunday. Lutz Hersch, a teacher in PL of Hufeland-Schule, welcomed the two groups at the station “Schönhauser Allee” and showed them the way to their hotel. Both groups were accommodated in one hotel, the “Bornholmer Hof”. It is a small hotel with reasonable prices situated very central with easy access to underground, S-Bahn, tram and busses. Then it was up to the two groups to make themselves at home.
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On Monday (9 May) we all met in Hufeland School. To make it easier to find the way, Lutz had given all groups a map that showed the way from the hotel to our school.
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Everybody was quite nervous. The German students had arrived early to arrange everything. They made some sandwiches, organized the rooms and prepared a wordlist. Then the guests arrived. First the four boys (Ion, Alejandro, Feran and Hamza), one girl (Erica) and two teachers (David and Rudolfo) from Vilafranca came. 30 minutes later the Stockholm group arrived. Johan, the teacher, travelled with six girls (Vera, Elin, Amanda, Isabella, Jenny and Linea). To start it slowly we first had something to eat. So we all assembled around a big table, had some sandwiches and something to drink while the vice headmaster of Hufeland school and Egbert Jahn, the responsible teacher for the exchange, welcomed everybody. 
To get to know the background of the other groups better, each group had prepared a PowerPoint presentation about their hometown which they showed to the others. That was sometimes not so easy because everybody was nervous to read out the texts in English to all the people they didn’t know. But as everybody gave his/her best and the presentations were well prepared it was interesting and for everybody a success. 
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Afterwards the students had time to get to know each other. The German students gave the guest student who was going with him/her together to the practical placement a bag with the logo of the program. Inside were some useful flyers and maps. Then they told their new fellow where and when to meet next day so that they could go together to the practical placement where they should work for two days. (Everybody knew with who he/she would be together with the next days. The guests had chosen a practical placement from a list in our mirrorwebsite in the internet.) They handed over a card with important addresses and telephone numbers and wrote their own number and the meeting point for next day in the back.
To make the conversation a bit easier all students filled in the wordlists afterwards. In it were some words and expressions in English and the students filled in the meaning in German, Swedish and Spanish/Catalan. That meant that every student had to ask a student from the other countries about the meaning of the words in their language. That took some time, of course. But in the end the wordlists were completed and the students started to talk to each other – as good as they could. Luckily god had given everybody hands and feet. That made the conversation easier. Talking makes hungry. Everybody knows that. And as the weather was brilliant a BBQ was exactly the right thing. We ate outside, played table tennis and table football or were just enjoying the sun. At about 2.30 we parted. The weather was much too good to stay in school. The German students cleaned up everything and the Spanish/Swedish groups went to see a bit of Berlin.
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On Tuesday (10 May) the adventure started. The girls and boys from Stockholm and Vilafranca del Penedès went with their Berlin student to the practical placement. Some met somewhere in town (e.g. at an underground station) others were picked up in the hotel. In the beginning it was not easy for both sides. The language gap caused some problems. It was strange for the guests to be alone amongst all those Germans in places they don’t know. But the German students did their best. They digged out all English they could remember. Even if the grammar was not always correct – who cared! After a while the teachers came for a visit. They wanted to see if everything went well or if there were problems. Egbert went with Johan to see the Swedish-German couples and Lutz took David and Rudolfo to the Spanish-German teams. It was good to see how the students enjoyed the work together. There were no problems to be solved. So we just took some pictures and left them on their own.
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Later in the afternoon we all met in the garden of the hotel. We wanted to exchange impressions and experiences. First this was a bit slowly. But after a while more and more students dared to give a statement. Everybody seemed to like the work together. So we parted that day with a good feeling.
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Wednesday (11 May) was similar to Tuesday. Again the students met and went to work; again the teachers visited them, talked to them and took some pictures. The only Problem the students had was that they got to know each other better and wanted to talk much more than their knowledge of English allowed them to. At the meeting in the afternoon all students stated that the work experience was a good thing, that they have learned a lot and got some insight into German work fields. Most of them were tiered after six hours of work. They needed some rest or even a nap before they could explore the city in the evening. 
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The next two days were to come together and to learn about the city of Berlin and about lives of the students. Therefor we had organized some sightseeing. We visited the “Reichstag” and went up the cupola (very impressing!). Unfortunately not everybody could come into the “Reichstag” because they had forgotten their IDs and without it – no entrance. Afterwards we made a sightseeing tour and visited the East Side Gallery. The German students accompanied their guests and showed them some places of interest after the sightseeing. 
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On Friday made a boat trip on the lake “Müggelsee”. Always mixed groups of four were in one boat. To row was quite difficult and an adventure for most of us. Let’s put it this way: we should not join the team for the Olympics. Besides it was windy which made it even more difficult. After two hours we were exhausted and hungry. So we went to a meadow, had a pick nick there and relaxed a bit. Then it was already high time to go back into town and to the hotel because everybody wanted to get ready for the farewell party.
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We met at 7 in a kind of youth club. Some German students have made a buffet (with the help of their teacher, Ms Ott). But for any funny reason there were only a few of the German students – that was a pity of course. So we had much too much of delicious food and the drinks. But anyhow we all took the opportunity to make some statements, to say what we liked and what we will remember. All guests got a calendar with some pictures of Berlin and one picture of the work at the practical placement (everybody got a different one). 
After a while we parted. Some students went back to the hotel; others wanted to have a last look at Berlin. Next day all want back home. First the girls and boys from Stockholm left. They had to leave very very early; much too early to remember everything. But the hotel was patient and accepted to be paid some time afterwards. For the Spanish it was a little adventure. They were not sure if they could catch the flight as EasyJet was on strike that day. But apparently the flight to Barcelona was not affected.
To sum it up: it was a good meeting. All of us have made many experiences, we learned a lot, enjoyed the city and found out that we are different but similar. The weather was brilliant (sometimes even too hot) and it was a good mixture of work and free time. 

We are looking forward to meet again in October in Vilafranca del Penedès.
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Auf Wiedersehen





Good bye







Hej då







Hasta luego 
